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Idaho Humanities Council awards 33 grants at spring meeting

(Editors:
Please note grant awards in your region)

The Idaho Humanities Council (IHC), the statewide nonprofit organization devoted to enhancing public awareness, appreciation, and understanding of the humanities in Idaho, awarded $70,321 in grants to organizations and individuals at its recent board meeting in Boise. Thirty-three awards include 26 grants for public humanities programs, and 7 Teacher Incentive Grants.  The grants were supported in part by funding from the National Endowment for the Humanities and IHC’s Endowment for Humanities Education.  The following projects were funded:
The National Oregon/California Trail Center, Montpelier, received $1,700 to bring to Montpelier this summer a traveling exhibit from Boise’s Basque Museum about the history of the Basques in America. Along with the exhibit, Boise’s Oinkari Basque Dancers will perform and Basque scholars will make presentations about Idaho’s Basque history.  The project director is Becky Smith.

The Trailing of the Sheep Cultural Heritage Center, Hailey, was awarded $3,500 to support a lecture by writer Mark Kurlansky, author of bestselling books Salt, Cod, The Basque History of the World, at the Trailing of the Sheep festival in October 2013.  Kurlansky will conduct a workshop on issues exploring cultural survival as well.  Mary Austin Crofts is the project director.

Idaho State University, Pocatello, received $1,974 for support of a festival titled "Hard Boiled: Global Detectives and Spies."  Held in March, the festival included lectures, panels, and films open to the general public for a week-long consideration of the societal themes and ethical issues examined through detective and spy narratives.  Jennifer Attebery was the project director.

The Adams County Historical Society, New Meadows, received $1,500 to develop an interpretive project dating to Idaho’s territorial period, bringing attention to the site of “Packer John’s Cabin,” a local landmark of 1862.  The exhibit will interpret historical events during this early Idaho era. Marla Krigbaum is the project director.

The Clayton Area Historical Assoc., Clayton, was awarded $2,000 to develop a short video exploring the history of the area’s mining and ranching history.  The video will be shown to visitors of the interpretive museum.  The project director is Jolene Ogden.
Boise State University, Boise, was awarded $2,000 to help support an interdisciplinary lecture series on “the idea of nature” in the spring of 2014.  Presenters will examine how ideas of nature are expressed in literature, art, philosophy, music, and other humanities disciplines, and how these concepts have changed from the late 17th century to the present.  Samantha Harvey is the project director.

The Sawtooth Institute, Sun Valley, received $2,000 to help implement a writer-in-residence program. Planners will sponsor an author to reside in the Wood River Valley for two-three months.  The author will make public presentations, give readings, and conduct workshops for the public and local schools.  Wendy Cairncross is the project director.

Idaho State University, Pocatello, was awarded $1,200 to help support a presentation by Holocaust survivors Les and Eva Aigner as part of the “National Days of Remembrance” in April.  The ISU event complemented the broader national observance, and provided an opportunity for a public dialogue examining the evolution of human rights since World War II.  The project director was Justin Stover.

The Idaho Botanical Garden, Boise, received $1,825 to help support the 2013 summer lecture series presented in partnership with the BSU-affiliated Osher Lifelong Learning Institute.  The lectures provide an opportunity for the public to engage in discussions on a variety of historical topics.  The project director is Elizabeth Dickey.

Boise State University, Boise, received $3,122 to support public presentations and production of a DVD presenting an interdisciplinary study of the history and culture of early Idaho.  Using primary source documents and photographs, the DVD will tell the story through historical narration, music, and poetry.  James Armstrong is the project director.

Pocatello Parks and Recreation, Pocatello, was awarded $2,000 to help support the updating and reprinting of two booklets – The Story of Old Fort Hall and The Shoshone-Bannock and Old Fort Hall.  The booklets will be reprinted and made available as part of Idaho’s Territorial Sesquicentennial celebration activities and to help mark the 50th anniversary of construction of the Fort Hall Replica.  The project director is Jacquee Alvord.

The Human Rights Education Institute, Coeur d'Alene, was awarded $5,000 to conduct a year-long educational program titled “Schitsu’umsh Country:  The American Indian Experience.”  Through community presentations, workshops, interpretive exhibits, and other activities, the public will have the opportunity to explore American Indian culture and contemporary issues.  The project director is Brian Keenan.

Global Lounge Group, Boise, received $3,500 to help support workshops and interpretive performances at two cultural festivals in Boise in 2013.  The group will join “Boise 150” celebrations in July and will participate in the Hyde Park Street Fair in September.  The events will involve many cultural groups demonstrating the unique diverse cultural characteristics of Boise's international communities.   Dayo Ayodele is the project director.

The Idaho Heritage Trust, Boise, received $2,000 to help support the 2013 Heritage Conference to be held in Boise in September of 2013.  Sponsored by a collaboration of Idaho organizations, the conference will bring together scholars, preservation groups, and the general public to strengthen connections and explore Idaho’s history.  Katherine Kirk is the project director.

The Idaho Association of Museums, Statewide, received $2,000 to support individual travel stipends for museum employees and/or volunteers to attend the Heritage Conference in Boise in September.  The conference provides opportunities for attendees to expand their knowledge of the museum field and strengthen collaborative networks with people in other related fields.  The project director is Mary Reed.

The Salmon Arts Council, Salmon, was awarded $2,000 to partner with the Lemhi County Historical Society for an October 2013 program about the history of songs and ballads.  The dynamic performance lecture by historian and singer Sara Grey together with her son, Kieron Means, includes a PowerPoint illustration of period photographs as she traces the roots of ballads and their historical relation to the American West.  Teresa Shipley is the project director.

Idaho State University, Pocatello, was awarded $3,500 to help support the creation of a digital application about Yellowstone Lake and Yellowstone National Park history.  Using an interactive digital history format, the app will provide users with scholarly-researched content about the park, providing a cultural, social and environmental history from 1800 to the present.  Yolanda Youngs is the project director.

Malad Valley Welsh Foundation, Malad City, received $2,000 to help support educational presentations at the 2013 Malad Valley Welsh Festival.  Held June 27-30, the festival celebrates the valley’s Welsh roots and attracts over 1200 visitors from several states and nations.  The grant helps support presentations on Welsh history, mythology, and literature, the Welsh language, the history of Malad Valley Welsh pioneers, and the literary works of Welsh author Leslie Norris.  The project director is Gloria Jean Thomas.

The Weippe Community Club, Weippe, received $1,000 to help support the annual Camas Festival to be held May 24-25, 2013.  The 2013 theme is “Rendezvous,” focusing on the fur trade era of the early 1800’s.  Speakers will explore the diverse heritage and traditions of early western life and participants will experience activities of the early fur traders, including those at the annual Rendezvous.  Marge Kuchynka is the project director.

The Oregon Cultural Heritage Commission, Portland, Oregon, was awarded $5,250 to support a multi-faceted traveling exhibit exploring the life of Japanese World War II internment camps in Idaho and Oregon. The exhibit will consist of a series of images by Farm Security Administration photographer Russell Lee taken in 1942, supporting text panels, and a selection of video oral histories.  It will debut in early 2014 and travel to multiple venues in Idaho and Oregon.  Morgen Young is the project director.

The Culture Conservation Corps, Salt Lake City, Utah, received $2,000 for support of a collaborative project between Idaho independent scholar Gary Eller and Utah folklorist and musician, Hal Cannon, to research early eastern Idaho music.  They will search for pre-radio songs that provide a unique glimpse of the history and culture of Idaho.  Eller and Cannon will present their findings at three public programs in the fall of 2013, and a CD and booklet will be made available to the public in 2014.  Gary Eller is the project director.

Mujeres Unidas de Idaho, Boise, received $3,500 to continue a project producing Latino corridos by Idaho musicians.  This is the culmination of a project educating Latino musicians in the art of writing corridos, the traditional form of folk music in Mexico used to convey news and immortalize incidents in history.  The corridos will be produced on a CD with an accompanying interpretive booklet and made available at public events in the summer and fall of 2013.  The project director is Ana Maria Schachtell.  

Lewis-Clark State College Center for Arts & History, Lewiston, was awarded $3,000 to produce a short video documentary providing historical background about the Beuk Aie Temple and Chinese settlements in Idaho.  In the fall of 2013, as part of Idaho’s Territorial Sesquicentennial commemorations, the Center will open its exhibits about the temple that have not been displayed since a 2009 fire in the building.  The project director is Debra Fitzgerald.

The City of Boise, Boise, received $2,000 to help support the 10th season of the Fettuccine Forum, First Thursday presentations in October and November 2013, and February, March, April, and May of 2014.  The forum brings together the public for conversation and civic engagement.  Topics include Native Americans in the Boise Valley, the Mexican settlement, enterprise, environment, and community.  Terri Schorzman is the project director.

The Community Library, Ketchum, was awarded $3,000 for support of the annual Ernest Hemingway festival scheduled for September 19-21, 2013, titled “Hemingway and the Modern.”  It will highlight how Hemingway’s life and writing and feature lectures by several Idaho and national scholars, including keynote presenter David Earle, University of West Florida.  Sandra Hofferber is the project director.

Rathdrum/Westwood Historical Society, Rathdrum, was awarded $1,000 to fund speaker presentations on a variety of topics, and to develop a display focused on the life of Joe Culp, editor of the Rathdrum Tribune.  The museum exhibit will include the printing press and photos and interviews with Culp and his family.  Ellen Larsen is the project director.

Teacher Incentive Grants:

The IHC awards grants of up to $1,000 twice a year to K-12 teachers and educational organizations to enhance teaching of the humanities in the classroom.  The following grants were supported by IHC’s Endowment for Humanities Education.

Bradley Veile, Lakeside High School, Plummer, was awarded $1,000 to expand lesson plans to incorporate contributions of Native American soldiers in WWI.  He will present his lesson plans at a seminar at the National WWI Museum in Kansas City, will conduct additional research, and will include references to local Coeur d’Alene tribal members serving in WWI.  The lesson will be shared on a national website, with the Coeur d’Alene tribe, with the Coeur d’Alene and Boise Human Rights Education centers, and with his colleagues.

Shirley Ewing, Idaho Museum of Mining and Geology, Boise, received $750 to support the Museum Rock Party in September.  The event focuses on the mining, archeological and geologic history of Idaho.  Several hands-on stations including fossil digs, mine mapping, gold panning, etc., are prepared and run by teachers and museum volunteers.  

Margaret Marti, Writers @ Harriman, Boise, was awarded $1,000 for support of the week-long writing workshop for high school students.  The camp brings students and teachers together in workshops and hands-on activities designed to engage student writers and promote increased learning.  

Angela Harvey, Never Again is Now, Boise, was awarded $1,000 to help bring Linda Christensen, speaker and author of Reading, Writing and Rising Up, to a six-day course June 17-22 at BSU for 20 Idaho teachers.  The course explores effective ways to teach social justice issues to inspire students to take an active role in fighting against human rights violations in their communities. 

Sandra Gray, Washington Elementary, Pocatello, received $1,000 to bring children’s book author Gary Hogg to the school for several presentations during a one-day visit.  Hogg will present at an all-school assembly, conduct reading and writing workshops for classes, and a teacher workshop at the end of the day.  

Ellen Weissman, Sandpoint, was awarded $1,000 for a pilot project in the Bonner County schools developing curriculum and teaching students about the Kalispel Indians, their lifeways and heritage in northern Idaho. Kalispel cultural educators, Johnny Arlee and Kayleen Sherwood, will make school presentations and meet with fourth-grade classes at Sandpoint’s Washington Elementary School.  

Jamessa Williams, Lapwai, received $1,000 for continuing support of a highly successful and popular program for her students – writing and publishing their own stories.  Williams conducts family surveys, collects photos, and helps students write about their histories and their traditions, then compiles them into hard-bound books.  
The Next Deadline for IHC Grants:

The next deadline for Idaho Humanities Council grant proposals—and for Research Fellowships--is September 15, 2013. IHC strongly recommends that prospective applicants contact staff to discuss their project ideas before writing their proposals. Applicants also are strongly encouraged to submit a rough draft of their proposal for staff critique several weeks prior to the deadline.  Grant guidelines and online application instructions, as well as information about IHC grants and activities, are available on IHC’s website at www.idahohumanities.org, or by calling 208-345-5346.

